Minutes of Newcastle Athletics Club AGM on Tuesday 4th December 2012
In attendance:
Deon McNeilly, Damien Brannigan, Martina Hawkins, Marty McVeigh, Eamon McCrickard, Mark Kendall, PJ McCrickard, David Steele, Brendan Quail, Paul Fegan, Brendan Donnelly, Brian Wilson, Paul Watson, Billy McNeilly, Paul Rodgers, Ian Brannigan, Joe McCann, Bob Brown, Jerome McCrickard, Jack O’Hare
Apologies:

Brian Steele, Frank Morgan, Neil McAlister, Jim Johnston, David McNeilly, Eugene McCann
Deon Mc Neilly opened the meeting at 8:20 pm. He welcomed everyone and thanked everyone for turning out.

Chairman’s Report
The Club had another very successful year with organising races. Good participation of club members at races and helping to organise races. It was a very good year for junior section also. The club committee resolved all administration via email with votes when required. It was the first year we had team captains for Track & Field, Road, Fell and XC and the captains were thanked for their work throughout the year.
Deon explained that the Race Committee was independent of the Club Committee and to refer to Club Constitution for more details. The Club Committee were thanked for their work and input over the past 12 months. Four club members in particular were thanked for their dedication:
Mark Kendall for his work with race results

PJ McCrickard for organising kit

Joe McCann for his PR work 

Frank Morgan for his time keeping work.

Treasurers Report
Damien Brannigan presented the club accounts. All accounts are in order and were available for members to inspect. All those present unanimously agreed the accounts to be a true record and thanked Damien for all his hard work.

Discussions took place regarding short term investing of a portion of club funds. Investment opportunities will be discussed further by club committee.

Club Kit
PJ McCrickard was thanked for all his hard work in organising the club kit.  Club kit is still available to buy and PJ has a small stock. It will continue to be subsidized by club.
Team Captain Reports
Road: Joe McCann.

Joe reported that there was good participation at Jimmy’s 10K, Joe Seeley 10K and 3 teams at the NI Road relays. The standout road performance of the year was Mark Kendall’s performance at London Marathon. Aim for 2013 is to continue to encourage participation. Joe is happy to continue as road captain for 2013.
Fell/Mountain : Deon summarised a report sent via email from Eugene McCann.
The club got the season off to a flying start with team wins at Gullion and Glenariff with 7 in the top 10 at Gullion, and 7 in the top 20 at Glenariff.  There was very good participation and strong runs in Hill and Dale Series.

Three members completed the IMRA Championship with Deon finishing 2nd, Eugene 9th, and Brian Wilson 10th 

Five members completed the NIMRA Championship of which 3 won their categories: Deon, Eugene and Jim Patterson.

Good participation also in NIMRA Grand Prix which David McNeilly won. 

Seven club members travelled to Ben Nevis and finished in the top 10 teams.

A big improvement was seen this year over recent years in results and in the number of club members travelling to and entering mountain races.
A new fell/mountain running captain will be appointed by club committee.
Track and Field: Marty read an email sent from Neil McAllister.

Participation, in terms of numbers, was low however the Club were represented at: 

· The Irish Indoor Championships, held in the Odyssey Arena;

· The NI and Ulster Senior Track & Field championships; 

· A number of national and international meetings;

· As well as a number of lower profile meetings.

Highlights of 2012 were Kerry Harty’s achievements of NI record in the 3K steeplechase; NI 1500m Champion and the Club were represented by 3 athletes at a pre-Olympics T&F event at the Antrim Forum.
Plans for 2013 are to promote T&F events but it is difficult given the overlap of the T&F season with the Hill & Dale series and it is not in the interest of the Club to be promoting other events at this time.
Main aim for 2013 would be to organise a team to participate in the NI Masters T&F Championships and if there is sufficient interest organisation of training sessions prior to the event at the track in Newry.

Given the age profile of the Club, Neil has proposed to the club committee that the NI Masters T&F Championships either replaces the NI Senior Track & Field Championships, or is held in equal esteem, as the Clubs main T&F event, or events. The new club committee will make a decision on this. 
Neil is happy to continue as track and field captain for 2013.
Cross Country : Brendan Donnelly
Brendan took up the role as captain in the last quarter of the year. There has been a renewed interest in cross country racing within the club with several members travelling to races since the season started and several individual and team medals brought home. Brendan suggested that structured cross country training would be beneficial. Brendan will continue in his role until the end of the season and the club committee will appoint a new xc captain.
Club events - Marty McVeigh

Marty explained that the club organised 4 main events during the year, the Hill & Dale Series, Slieve Donard Race, Mile Hill Mile and the Christmas Cracker. All events are very well supported by club members in terms of participation and helping out with organisation. It is vital that support from club members continues. These events raise the profile of the club, bring in essential funds, contribute to charity and build on the history of the events. There was a significant increase in numbers in all events this year.  It was the first time that the Slieve Donard was the first race of the IMRA Championships and was a great success.  
The Race Committee is responsible for club organised events and if anyone is interested in getting involved with the Race Committee they should contact Marty or Deon.
Juniors 
Martina gave an update of the junior section. Junior membership continues to increase with current membership standing at 113. Training takes place on a Monday night with an average of 70 kids attending and on Saturday mornings for year 10 and above in forest parks with an average of about 10 attending. The highlight of the junior section has been the McGrady Financial Services Junior Cross Country Series. PJ McCrickard was thanked for his generous sponsorship and time invested which enables this Series to take place. We have well over 100 juniors racing at each race now. The time and commitment that many club coaches and volunteers give to the running of the junior section was also acknowledged. 
Other events that the club organised during the year:
· 3 Hill and Dale races sponsored by Toscano and Samba

· Slieve Donard Family Fun Run

The aim of the junior coaches is to encourage all juniors to participate in all disciplines of athletics. Training takes place in Shimna College from April to June where there are facilities for long jump, high jump, throwing etc. 

We had tremendous participation in track and field meets this year including the indoors in Feb and the outdoors in June. A large group of  30+ juniors, parents and coaches travelled to Shercock to participate in the NI & Ulster U9-U13 T&F Championships. We came home with a surprising number of medals with the highlights being the U9 girls team qualifying for the All Ireland Championships in Cork and a gold medal in the U13 Shot Putt which was then ranked 3rd in the UK.

Turnout at XC Championships events continues to be high. Two juniors were selected this year for the British and Irish Junior Mountain running Championships. 
The aim for 2013 is to continue to encourage and increase participation in fun events and racing. There are also plans for current coaches to attain Level 2 coaching awards.

Election of Officers chaired by Marty McVeigh
The following officers were elected:
President – Billy McNeilly 

Chairman – Deon McNeilly

Vice Chairman – Paul Watson

Treasurer – Damien Brannigan

Secretary – Martina Hawkins

In accordance with the Club Constitution an additional 4 committee members were elected:

Mark Kendall, Eamon McCrickard, Brian Steel, PJ McCrickard
2012 Membership Fee

Club membership was unanimously agreed by all present to remain at £15 for 2013 and is due by 1st Jan. Members were reminded that they are not covered by insurance for training or racing if their membership fee is not paid.
AOB
· Club records and profiles were discussed. Members are asked to forward their own details for inclusion

· Complaints were discussed and it was agreed that all complaints and issues should be immediately forwarded to elected club committee who will take appropriate action.
· Club coaching was discussed. There are a number of qualified coaches within the club and a number of very experienced members willing to offer advice. Club committee will look at in more detail.
· Website – everyone was asked to forward information and results for inclusion.
Meeting concluded at 10:10 pm
Martina Hawkins
Club Secretary

